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	Administrative Council

Wellesley College

	
	106 Central Street

Wellesley, Massachusetts  02481-8203


ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL MEETING

Monday, September 10, 2012
Academic Council Room, GRH 4th Floor 

11:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.
AGENDA:

1. Approval of Minutes

2. President's Report

3. Division Overview:

 Debra DeMeis, Dean of Students 
 Jennifer Desjarlais, Dean of Admission and Financial Aid
 Andy Evans, Vice President for Finance and Treasurer 
 Cameran Mason, Vice President of Resources and Public Affairs 
 Andy Shennan, Provost and Dean of the College 

4. Introduction of New Employees: Susan Challenger, Executive Director of the Alumnae Association
Q&A, Open Mic/Announcements 

1) The meeting was convened at 11:00 a.m. by President Bottomly. The minutes of the May 16, 2012 meeting were approved as distributed.

2) President’s Report 

President Bottomly welcomed us to the new year. She needed a vacation, but then missed the energy on campus, so it’s nice to be back. She mentioned that we have lots of new faces on campus, and these employees would be introduced later. She began by announcing that Carolyn Slaboden and Kathy Stewart would be serving as interim co-directors of Human Resources. Human Resources has revamped community programming, and she extended her thanks to the HR team who have worked on this.  

The President recapped the events from the busy summer. June marked the inaugural Women in Public Service Institute, which brought women from numerous middle eastern countries to campus for two weeks, and saw visits from Secretary Clinton and Secretary Albright. President Bottomly wanted to give a special thanks to the cross-functional team that helped make the institute happen. We learned that it’s not easy to work with the State Department and the four other colleges that are part of the institute, but the team on campus worked well together. One crucial person involved was Rangita de Silva, who directed the program. She has been tapped to head the Women in Public Service Project in DC. We will miss her but are excited that she is taking advantage of this opportunity and hope to get her back to Wellesley some day. The institute held at Wellesley was the first in a host of future programs, the next of which is a program for World Leaders at Barnard. Launching the Women in Public Service Project was a big task, and Wellesley did it well. 

Finally, we are actively engaged in an exciting and monumental multi-year project to reinvigorate our buildings (living, learning, and office spaces). Planning for Wellesley 2025 continues to go well. We have working groups that are going well, and are working with a steering committee to discuss the best ways to move forward. In general, Wellesley 2025 signifies a major improvement to our buildings, and requires a significant commitment. It’s the right time to do this. The project will be funded by a combination of bonds, fundraising, and the operating budget. Stay tuned for more information in the coming months.  The President ended by saying thanks to all employees who signed up for the Administrative Council Steering Committee, with a special thanks to the co-chairs Kim and Bill. She then invited the Division heads of each major area of the college to introduce their offices and new employees.  We began this overview a few years ago and believe it is a great way to start the semester. 
3. Division Overview:
Debra DeMeis, Dean of Students. 

Debra welcomed everyone, and mentioned that it’s fun for her to hear the buzz at the beginning of the year, and we dive in to work so quickly that we almost forget we had a summer. The Division of Student Life includes a broad range of offices, which focus on 1) how to best support student’s academic success and make the most of their time at Wellesley inside the classroom, and 2) how to support their experience outside of classroom. As a residential liberal arts college, it’s important to remember the residential part and the need to attend to life outside and inside the classroom.

Debra thanked her team for a successful welcoming of the red class of 2016, led by Lori Tenser. These are incredibly energetic, engaged students. Planning for the welcoming events begins so early and requires coordination and work with public affairs, motor pool, facilities, dining, LTS, admissions, financial aid. The class of 2016 is one of the happiest classes she has seen. One thing Debra wanted to bring to our attention is the restructuring of spaces in Billings Hall. It has been the home of the Office of Intercultural Education, and will now house Meg Jordan from Student Activities on the first floor, which is important for student support. There will also he a suite of five rooms on the second floor that will act as a multicultural center for students. We were missing this space, and it’s important as we more forward with our diversity efforts. 
The Division of Dean of Students is continuing some exciting work. They are partnered with 32 schools in the National College Health Improvement Project, and took on a program addressing high risk drinking on campuses. At Wellesley the rates are lower, but it’s still a challenge. There are a number of folks working on this from residential life, campus police, dining, and facilities. It’s a great cross-campus collaboration and they are having fun working on it. The slogan for this Wellativity Program is E=MC2, or Educate, Moderate, Communicate Concern.
Another team effort that Wellesley is involved in is a grant from the American Association of Colleges and Universities focused on wellness and civic engagement. The program looks at the effects of civic engagement on wellness and how this can make students feel more positive about the way they are experiencing their college careers. Debra wanted to bring these kinds of initiatives to our attention.

Debra welcomed two new employees to her Division: Erika Fields, the new Web Content Communications Director for the CWS, and Kelly Webber, Assistant Director of Slater International.
Jennifer Desjarlais, Dean of Admission and Financial Aid

Jennifer welcomed everyone back, and commented on how there is a common set of themes as everyone shares their remarks. None of us had a lazy summer. The Admission and Student Financial Services cycle is 12 months, with no down time in the summer. When beginning her report on what her Division does, she told a story about how a former High School classmate of hers writes a blog and wanted to do an article on famous Eastonians, asking what a typical day was like for her.  She found it hard to respond! There are 35 staff members in her Division (Admission, Student Financial Services, Student Employment, etc). They interact with students at the beginnings of their decision-making, guide them throughout the process, and help them consider all of their options. They talk about Wellesley advantages, and work closely with students to make sure they can go through college unencumbered with financial concerns. Enrollment is what they are about, but they can not do it in isolation. It requires partnerships with all divisions around campus including student life, administration and planning and finance, alumnae association, and really all areas. It’s important to work in a partnership. Academic partners are also important, and faculty play a large role as critical members on the Board of Admission, and the Committee on Admission and Financial Aid. Jennifer talked about the unexpected moments, like helping a student and her family find their way on campus. 

The major goals of her Division are recruiting, admitting, and enrolling a qualified and diverse class of students. They ensure that outreach efforts are responsive to family needs and concerns. They focus on collaborating between divisions and promoting visibility of divisions on campus. A big project they are involved with is maximizing technology projects for admission and student financial services. They work with lots of data, and were involved in big project over the summer with LTS related to electronic records. It’s a remarkably intricate process and will allow them to move information through the portal and collaborate more efficiently with partners across campus. 

Jennifer’s Division also works on issues related to affordably and demographics. They help families identify Wellesley as affordable. There are misperceptions about the cost of college, regardless of a family’s income level. Lastly, around educational financing, they help students focus on educational literacy with CWS partners. They empower students to have sound financial footing, and good habits beyond Wellesley, including understanding their loans after graduation. They help students make independent decisions, while also understanding their responsibility to the college. Jennifer has no new hires to report, so passed the microphone to Andy Evans. 

Andy Evans, Vice President for Finance and Treasurer
Andy’s office encompasses lots of different service areas in support of academic programs. He outlined their goals and gave us a sense of the broad array of services they provide including: Human Resources, Campus Security (police), auxiliary operations like the Bookstore, College Club, Dining Services, Student/Faculty Housing, Summer School and Financial areas, Facilities management and planning. The goals of Andy’s Division are to make sure that reorganizational changes are transparent and aligned. They are trying to implement recommendations based on assessments of various departments, and to understand the services they provide and decide whether expectations and services are aligned. They will evaluate the quality of services, and make changes as needed.  The Division has been emboldened by LTS to reinvigorate their organization and develop new uses for technology. He also hopes to continue to support a comprehensive approach to wellness for the workforce. We should look for resources related to the wellness collaboration with the Boston Consortium for Health Care. 

This year Andy’s Division hopes to work in conjunction with faculty to see how sustainability can be consistent, coherent, and support the planning of Wellesley 2025. His Division also works with the provost budget committee, and supports the budget-restructuring plan to allow for Wellesley 2025 projects.  

Andy went on to touch on a few additional goals of the Division. The Healthy You Initiative will be rolling out new programs. The Boston Consortium has allowed the college to offer better benefits at the same (or lower) cost. There is a new collection of benefits and vision plan, which are all part of open enrollment in October so stay tuned. His division wants to reiterate their goal to use technology more effectively and efficiently in Human Resources, including areas related to recruitment and role documentation. We need a better sense of how to talk about Human Resources, and relay information to the campus so it makes sense. The new Assistant VP for Human Resources will help. A search will be announced shortly, and they will have someone on board by the end of the calendar year. There is a large collection of different services that his division will be working to evaluate, and make some changes to including: mail, printing, copy center, laundry, food vending, etc.

In terms of facilities management and planning, you can see their transformative work on campus. He will elaborate on this in another meeting. Finally, related to finance, they have two new members of the new to introduce: Debbie Kallman, new Assistant VP for Finance, and Tim Porcello, Financial and Systems Analyst. On the physical plant side of things, new employees include Jill Ferzoco, Business Manager of Operations and Trina Learned, Director of Operations. In the College Club new employees are: Mark Roche, General Manager, Emily Connor, College and Corporate Sales Manager, Donna Indresano, Asst. to the General Manager, Ann Sullivan, Front Desk Supervisor, and Maria Tzigizis, Social Sales Manager. Hopefully we will have a great year, and his Division looks forward to your feedback.  
Cameran Mason, Vice President of Resources and Public Affairs
Communications and Public Affairs is responsible for enhancing Wellesley’s visibility and protecting its reputation. It’s important for all they do (recruiting, raising money). Through media relations they have done great work highlighting the success of faculty and students. They communicate through posters, flyers, and postcards and hope to create a look that ties everything together since the collective impact is greater than the sum of its parts. Cameran’s Divison also uses the website and partners with LTS across campus. The “Daily Shot” on the new website is popular, and is a great way to highlight something new everyday. Faculty and student successes reinforce Wellesley’s key messages (accessibility, affordability, faculty, women leaders). They also work with alumnae to create efficient strategies to get our key messages out on the web. 
On the resources side of things, Cameran’s Division raises money from alumnae, parents, friends, and corporations, and helps determine priorities. One key area is Wellesley 2025 projects. The planning process for this has been good. It supports thoughtfulness of learning/academic and living spaces. The fun part for her Division is thinking about where we are, how we got there, and what her Divisions role is in how to move forward. They will be raising funds for the endowment for financial aid and faculty hires. It frees up critical money in the operating budget. Need blind admission is very important at Wellesley. Raising money for unrestricted funds like the Wellesley Fund (Cameran spoke about this last year) provides critical support for financial aid. She has a team that manages this program and markets it.  

New initiatives on campus that her Divison is looking forward to is the launch of the Parent’s Office, which is an area where Wellesley is behind our peers.  Finally Cameran extended a thank you to the various groups that engage parents and students including Finance Office, Admissions, Dean of Students Office, and budget folks. She also thanked groups on campus with “Friends of” groups that are helpful in fundraising, including Athletics and the Botanic Gardens.  Her division also works closely with the provost to engage faculty, since they are wonderful ambassadors to Wellesley and capture the vitality of what happens in the classroom. Her one new employee is Erik Ryan, in marketing, who will be managing phonation callers.
Andy Shennan, Provost and Dean of the College 
Andy’s Division oversees the academic program and faculty. The College depends on 250 tenure track faculty, and 350 faculty total, which includes music (a large group). There are 30 Academic Departments, and two dozen academic majors, which is a lot to keep track of. His Division oversees staffing, budget planning, and is involved in critical planning for the Wellesley 2025 projects. Another important part of his job is the responsibility for all of the Centers on campus who report to him (Science Center, Newhouse Center, etc.). It’s unusual to have so many major centers here. He also pointed out that most of Wellesley’s buildings are at the top of hills, with green valleys in between. He thinks it’s interesting that the topography ties Wellesley into a cohesive community, and that he spends a lot of time thinking about how to put people on tops of hills together to advance and work collaboratively.

In the immediate future, Andy highlighted the Academic Program. There is an exciting team teaching initiative with faculty members across departmental boundaries. The faculty members appreciate the opportunity, and the students have responded well. Several years ago they started the First Year Seminar Program, which is in high demand. Now students arrive on campus already registered for a FYS and a writing course. There is lots of work to be done to expand the program. 

Andy’s Division has received lots of exciting grants recently, including a grant from the Sloan Foundation to support emeritus faculty. Wellesley has an active retired faculty community and the grant will leverage this. The College also received two large grants from the Mellon Foundation including one that allows for collaboration with MIT to introduce Portuguese to the College, and also includes a visiting creative artist in the Newhouse Center. The second grant from Mellon is for the Davis Museum, to enable them to bring in a new media curator. 

Wellesley 2025 has the potential to radically recreate the campus in the academic arena, focusing on exciting ideas for the Science Center, PNW/Jewett, Athletic Facilities, and the Humanities, among others. There is a high level of excitement about the new possibilities, but also nervousness since they are so ambitious.  It’s an exciting vision, and this is the year when the separate parts come together. 

Wellesley is also addressing the issue of online learning and the need to come into the 21st century. This is the year when Wellesley should ideally begin to look at integrating online learning into what we do. This is a terrifying prospect for many of us. What we do here is a face-to-face educational enterprise. How could we integrate online learning without undermining what we already do well? It’s a challenge, but it’s critical that we have an opportunity to be engaged in this transformation. We will be working on how technology could be employed to enhance learning. 

The final thing Andy discussed was about how to take an exciting initiative like the Albright Institute out into the world and allow more people to benefit from it.  The program has been held over January term in the past, and is an educational program for students that draws on expertise from faculty and professionals (alums). It combines all disciplines in the liberal arts and addresses problems from different perspectives (science, social science, and cultural basis).  His team is finding ways to export this pedagogy to other world venues, including the beginnings of a joint venture for an Albright Institute in China (with half Wellesley students, half students from China). Stay tuned for details on this. 

Andy has lots of new names to report in his Division, including: Andi Cobani, Desktop Support Administrator, Iva Gishin, Research and Instructional Support, Rose Heydt, Emerging Technology Specialist, Elena Bernal, Assistant Provost for Intuitional Research, Mark Spellman, Desktop Support specialist, Brittney Dixon, Development Assistant, April Yeany, Research Coordinator, JoNan Bilodeau, Science Center Office Manager, Lucy Bergin, ES Intern, and Jennifer Dirga, Lead Trainer and Coach, and Layli Maparyan, Executive Director Wellesley Centers for Women.
4. Introduction of New Employees: 

Susan Challenger, Executive Director of the Alumnae Association. Susan introduced new employees at the Alumnae Association including: Caitlin Smith, Assistant Director of Clubs, Marisa Shariatdoust, Assistant Director of Shared Interest Groups (new position, not new person), Liz Carey, Director of Alumnae Marketing and Communications, and Jacinda Zhong, Technical Support Specialist helping in print communications. 
Q and A and Announcements
· Wellesley Centers for Women kicks off their fall lecture series in two weeks, with audio archives online 

· Employee wellness classes began this morning. Check online for times and classes. 

· Faculty art show is opening tonight at Jewett Art Center, and will be up for a month. 
· Music in the Science Center Series kicks off Tuesday, September 16th. 

· Reminder that Sheryl WuDunn, author of Half the Sky, will be speaking tomorrow at 4:15 PM. 
· The Davis Museum is opening Wednesday night at 6 PM (lecture at 5 PM). 

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 12:00 noon.

Respectfully submitted,

Jessica Hunter (Secretary)
